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Open letter to SACOM:
SACOM

Att: Project Officer Debby Chan

P.O. Box No. 79583

Mongkok Post Office

Hong Kong

Coca-Cola Complies with Labor Laws and Regulations in China
SACOM sent us an open letter October 14 with its points of view regarding the labor practice of Coca-Cola and its bottlers in China. 
We appreciate your engagement and interest in our operations in China. We take every enquiry related to our labor practices very seriously and we can assure you that we have every desire to find mutual understanding with the involved student group. 

As you are aware we have already offered to meet directly with SACOM. We are still very interested in such a meeting.  In addition our audit agency tried very hard to arrange a meeting with the student group.  We would like to take this opportunity to also extend an open invitation to meet with the “Coke Concerned Student Group”.

We believe that a direct dialogue is the best way to reach mutual understanding and clarify misunderstandings. While we are looking forward to meet directly, we also think that some of the issues raised in your open letter, deserve to be addressed straight away.

Firstly we are disappointed by your allegation that “there is no responsible response from Coca-Cola” – we have looked through our records and we have been responding to SACOM and the “Coke Concerned Student Group” via phone or e-mail more than ten times since December 2008.

The Coca-Cola Company has operations in over 200 countries in the world, and in each of the markets, the Company and its bottling partners strictly comply with the local labor laws and regulations.  
Coca-Cola resumed operations in China in 1979, and we have always strived to be fully compliant with the Chinese labor laws and regulations.  The Coca-Cola Company has also regularly engaged independent third party auditors to conduct audits on suppliers and bottler’s compliance with the Company's Supplier Guiding Principles and local laws. Whenever we may find any example of non-compliance we ensure the situation is rectified.  
After we received the investigation report by the Coke Concerned Student Group last December, we immediately initiated a thorough investigation of the use of dispatch labor in all the concerned bottlers. The audit in response to the report was conducted under our Supplier Guiding Principles Program that requires suppliers to be in full compliance with local workplace law at a minimum.
According to the investigation, the use of dispatch labor by the bottlers was in compliance with the local labor laws, and the use of dispatch labor was correctly registered with the local labor bureaus.  We have already communicated the findings by e-mail directly to the Student Group after the investigation was completed.  
We understand that the student group had not contacted any Coca-Cola bottling companies before they wrote their report, and that most of the information they gathered was from talking with some contract workers who did not have the overall picture of the Company’s operation.  Thus the conclusions in the report, which was derived from inadequate 
information, were not accurate.  For example, it was mentioned in the report that the proportion of the use of dispatch labor in some of the bottling plants was as high as 90%. This is absolutely not correct. While bottling beverages obviously is a seasonal business none of the Coca-Cola bottling companies in China use contract labor to that extent. The report also said that some dispatch workers did not have insurance coverage. We have actively checked this and we can confirm that all workers at the bottling plants in question, whether they are permanent or temporary in status, have insurance coverage according to the local labor regulations.
Regarding salary levels for dispatched workers, we have checked the allegations around deductions, and we can confirm that all eventual deductions are in full compliance with Chinese labor law.  All dispatch workers have been paid what they are entitled to. 

We have also checked the allegations related to the bottling plant in Tianjin and found the allegations to have no merit.  The Tianjin Coca-Cola Bottling plant has never barred any dispatch worker from travelling on the company shuttle buses.  The shuttle bus arrangements are made according to the distance the employees live from the plant, and not on whether they are permanent or dispatch workers. Dispatch workers are entitled to use the shuttle bus service the same way as the company’s permanent employees.  The bottling company does not allocate accommodation to their employees regardless of whether they are dispatched or permanent workers. 

Dispatch workers also enjoy the entitlement of “equal treatment for the same work” if the workers are of the same skill level and perform the same type of work. But workers with different experience and skill sets would also be paid differently.
It is important to us to reiterate that all workers, whether they are permanent or on dispatch arrangement, will be given the same safety training and safety equipment at work.  But the training may differ based on the different specific kinds of work people do within the plant, and this may lead to some misunderstanding which could be misconstrued as discrimination in safety training.
Over the past few months, related government departments have also visited and inspected the bottling operations mentioned in the reports. They have provided constructive guidance in further improving the labor practice in the plants. For example, individual cases of overtime work during the peak season have been improved; in addition the dispatch workers at the Dongguan plant can now have meals with the permanent workers after the canteen capacity was expanded.
Regarding the dispute in Hangzhou mentioned in your letter, we have followed this closely, even though neither we nor our bottler are directly involved as the dispute is between an external contract labor provider and four students. 

We understand that the contract labor provider has already made payments directly to the concerned student to cover the medical expenses. Both our bottler and the contract labor provider have actively been cooperating with the police in strict compliance with relevant laws and regulations to secure that the matter was fully investigated. 

On August 26, the Hangzhou Labor Protection and Monitoring Bureau issued a report with regard to the dispute of the dispatch labor agency Zhi Qiang and the students. The report confirmed that Zhi Qiang had acted according to the local law in their dispatch labor practice, and there was also no delay in paying the salaries to the students.  The students all received their full salaries within the time required by law.
We have also engaged an independent, third-party auditor to conduct an audit of the Hangzhou bottler's compliance with our Supplier Guiding Principles.  Under the Supplier Guiding Principles standard procedures, all suppliers and bottlers in China are routinely audited for compliance.  We are aware that the independent audit company has made significant efforts to include interviews with the involved students in the audit, but unfortunately the students have not wished to make themselves available for interviews.

At Coca-Cola China we run our business in full compliance with local laws, local labor laws and government guidelines and adhere to policies as a responsible employer.  We also value constructive comments and suggestions from concerned parties to ensure we can continue to improve our operations.  As mentioned earlier in this letter Coca-Cola is willing and ready to have continued dialogue with SACOM and to also meet with the “Coke Concerned Student Group” on the issue of dispatch labor so that we can establish an effective channel of communication to facilitate common understanding and constructive dialogue. 
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Brenda Lee

Vice President, Public Affairs & Communications

Coca-Cola China
